TOWN OF CARRABASSETT VALLEY

MINUTES OF THE PLANNING BOARD MEETING

September 27, 2018
Members Present:
Jim McCormack

Peter Smith



Roddy Ehrlenbach

Tim Flight




Brian Demshar

Deidre Frey

Others Present:
Bill Gilmore


Chris Parks



Dave Cota


Dennis Stevens




Leah Stevens


Jim McCormack opened the meeting at 6:30 p.m. and welcomed those present.  
The first order of business was to review the minutes of the August 30, 2018 Planning Board Meeting.  Roddy Ehrlenbach made a motion to approve the minutes as written.  Peter Smith seconded the motion.   Motion approved.
Bill Gilmore reported that Tim Flight is now officially an alternate on the Planning Board, since Chris Parks has vacated his position on the Board.   Chris noted that, at some point, a new vice chair would need to be appointed.   Jim McCormack would like to do this when the meeting is better attended by other Board members.

Dennis Stevens, representing the Penobscot Indian Nation, was in attendance to present plans for a timber harvest project in 2019.  They are wrapping up work for this year.  In January, they will keep Huston Brook Road plowed to the Narrow Gauge and commence cutting, which is part of the airport safety corridor.  They will then pull out of that area.   Next summer, they will cut north and west of Maine Huts in a conservation area.  The area has regenerated well, and they would remove 150 trees per acre or 45%.  Some pockets might be 60% due to birch tops dying.   They will be harvesting 400 acres.   They’ll leave 100’ buffer around Narrow Gauge and 75’ around Resource Protection Area.   They anticipate a two-year project.  Huston Brook Road has a right of way for the state, so there will be some dual use in this area over the coming years.   The cutting along Huston Brook Road will be done in anticipation of doing the airport cutting, so there will be some work done on the road.   The state will be cutting brush from around mile 2 up to the power line.   Bill Gilmore noted that, since the work has been done on the Carriage Road, it’s been in much better condition, even with the amount of traffic it’s had over the summer.   Following this question/answer period, Jim McCormack signed the application for the Planning Board.
Leah Stevens, representing Sugarloaf Mountain Corporation, was in attendance to discuss some seasonal employee housing in a location north of Sugarloaf on Route 27 in what’s known as the “boneyard”.    Leah said there have been ongoing challenges with housing, especially for the snowmakers.   Some would come back and wish to live in their winterized campers and work for the 2018/19 season.     Bill Gilmore provided a Google Earth map of this identified location.   Leah said the employees would sign a lease, acknowledging that there is no water/sewer/power, but Sugarloaf would put in a porta-potty.  She anticipates 4-6 campers here for the season.   Leah is here tonight to see if this works with the Town’s ordinances.   Bill Gilmore said that area houses are now renting for more than what employees can afford to pay, and Danny Barker inquired about whether or not this could be done.   Bill suggested he come to the Planning Board to discuss this concept.    Chris Parks has been doing some work on this, noting this is Planned Development District.     Chris noted that the ordinance’s permitted uses make it difficult to put a definition on this situation.   This is a group of people who are signing a lease, but they are not being charged.   The ordinance defaults to common accepted things, and then he referred to the State statutes.   This could be construed as a “rooming house”, which is a permitted use in the PD zone.  Another definition could be “trailer camp”, which might be a better definition.   One of the biggest concerns is the lack of sanitary facilities.   Chris spoke with a representative at MMA with his questions.  He feels this might be similar to the discussions about the tiny homes.   He was directed to look at some RV parks and how they are permitted through their towns, such as Wells and Old Orchard Beach (tent and RV parks).   The other thing that comes in to play is the question as to how people would heat their campers, since there is no electricity in this location, so this raises the question of safety.   Further in on this lot is the Resource Protection Zone and Shoreland, but he does not believe the subject area is into those zones.   Chris asked if a seasonal person would be allowed to stay, were they to get a summer job and wish to stay on.   Leah said that the lease would have a date definite for expiring, amongst other criteria.    She said heat would be mostly propane.   If SMC is allowed to proceed, Leah will be working with Boyne’s legal department to put various terms in place to protect SMC.  Chris expressed concern about setting precedent.   Peter Smith asked what would happen with gray water;  there are no dumping stations near by, so Leah said she does not have a good answer for that.   Trash may be taken care of with a dumpster placed at this location.  The lease would stipulate the maximum number of people that could stay in each camper.  There were a couple of other locations on the mountain that were considered, but they are not suitable.   Dave Cota asked if these are campers or motor homes, since the motor homes could be driven to the dumping station at the mountain.   Leah anticipates that these would be mostly camper trailers.   Bill Gilmore said he feels that this is a topic that bears serious discussion, since it’s not going away.   Leah said that Crystal Mountain allows for campers on the mountain on a seasonal basis, so this is not just an employee housing matter.  It was noted that campers have been coming in over Reggae Weekend every year, staying in the parking lots.   Where this camp site would not be offered to the public, but rather a private situation between employer and employee, and SMC will have the ability to terminate the lease should there be any kind of a breach.   Jim McCormack said he would not mind seeing this allowed for this year, but something has to be done in the future.  Bill Gilmore said that the ordinances would need to be updated to allow for some sort of definition for this, since there’s nothing clear in the way the ordinance is currently written.    Brian Demshar noted that the conversation has come up some time ago, pertaining to the shortage of employee housing.   He said that the problem still persists, and since it’s now approaching October, and there are too many open questions, such as the gray water, he has concerns about allowing for this.   Roddy Ehrlenbach, speaking as SMC staff, said there were four people living in vans and a middle management employee needed to leave for lack of housing, and then he bought a van and stayed on the mountain in the van.  The situation continues, even though the wage is high enough to rent a property, but there’s no rents available.   Roddy asked when the Town would step in and consider homes advertised on Air B & B as commercial properties because people are now renting them for big money.  Dave Cota said the town of South Portland recently voted to regulate the short-term rentals.    Dave Cota said he had spoken with Maine Housing Authority, and they do not have any programs for seasonal housing.  What they’ve done in Bar Harbor is to purchase houses to house employees.   The shuttles will be adding service with a second daily trip to Farmington and also a daily trip to Stratton.   In recapping, it seems the ordinance is too vague to allow something like this to happen at this time, so there’s no automatic yes or no.  Members of the Planning Board did not feel this was something that could be voted on.   Bill Gilmore said he doesn’t see this as being all that different from the big Winnebagos that park in the parking lots during the Nationals.   Leah said she would like to keep this dialogue going.   Bill Gilmore said that LURC is trying to find ways to expand some growth in unorganized territories that help to support hub communities (ie allowing such a use in Wyman Township).   
Concerns Raised:

· Is it truly temporary?   If it’s allowed this year, would there be an expectation that it would be allowed next year?

· How will gray water be handled?

· Is Sugarloaf committed to a point that, if the Town can make this a permitted use, that they would determine a permanent location on their land that would provide a serviceable location (bath houses, power, etc.)?

· Where would the location be, exactly, in proximity to Resource Protection and Shoreland?

Jim McCormack suggested that a committee be formed to work on this over the coming year, so the ordinances can be updated to take this into consideration.  He would like to put this on the agenda for the next meeting, which would include representation from SMC.  Leah Stevens said she would do that.

The next agenda item was to consider appropriate locations within the community for marijuana sales/facilities, should it be determined that this is an acceptable business venture.   Dave Cota reported that a committee has been formed in town to discuss Adult-Use Marijuana, taking input from the community.   That committee will be conducting a survey to assess the voters’ and taxpayers.   There will be an article in the upcoming newsletter where people can link to this survey.   In December, the committee expects to have the results of this survey.   Additionally, there will be a public forum at the Library on October 23rd.    If this goes to vote at the annual meeting, the Town will need to have a plan for where these businesses can be allowed.    Dave feels that, if allowed, the number of businesses would be limited.   The allowed areas for these businesses would be defined in the ordinance itself, if it gets far enough to require an ordinance.   Unless the town opts in, this may be a moot point, but the Town does need to have a plan for where it could be permitted.   Dave said there would be site approval, town permits and occupancy permits required for any facility, so it’s quite a process.   Chris Parks said that originally, each town would have to opt out, but now it’s a matter of each town needing to opt in.  There was also an initial proposal for social clubs, but the State threw that out.  This will be a future agenda item for the Planning Board.
Based on the number of items that need follow-up, an October meeting seems necessary.  

Meeting adjourned.

Respectfully submitted,

Lynn M. Schnorr

